FIRES IN NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR

SELECTED MATERIALS

IN THE

NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR COLLECTION

ST. JOHN'S PUBLIC LIBRARIES

COMPILED BY

BRENDA PARMENTER 2006

NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR COLLECTION ST. JOHN'S PUBLIC LIBRARIES PROVINCIAL RESOURCE LIBRARY ARTS & CULTURE CENTRE (3RD FLOOR) ALLANDALE ROAD ST. JOHN'S, NL A1B 3A3

NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR COLLECTION GUIDE NO. 9

BOOKS

Anspach, Lewis Amadeus. A History of the Island of Newfoundland: Containing a Description of the Island, the Banks, the Fisheries and Trade of Newfoundland and the Coast of Labrador. London 1827. 971.8 AN8 (Nfld Room)

Baird, Donal M. **The Story of Firefighting in Canada**. Erin, ON 1986. 363.378 B16 (Reference)

Baker, Melvin. Aspects of Nineteenth Century St. John's Municipal History. St. John's 1982. 971.8 B17 (Nfld Room)

Butt, Randy. **History of the Carbonear Volunteer Fire Department: 150**th **Anniversary 1841-1991**. Carbonear 1991. 363.37 B98 Folder (Vault)

Canada. Department of Transport. **Commission of Inquiry in the Matter of a Fire on, and Abandonment of, the m.v. "Delroy" in Placentia Bay, Newfoundland, on July 27, 1972, with Attendant Loss of Life**. St. John's 1972. 910.453 C16 Folder (Nfld Room)

De La Plante, Allan. Flame of Courage: the Canadian Firefighter. Willowdale, Ont. 1997. 363.378 D37 (Vault)

Fitzgerald, Jack. **Newfoundland Disasters**. St. John's 1984 & 2005. 971.8 F57 (Nfld Room)

Forgotten Heroes. St. John's 1978? 355 F76 Folder (Nfld Room)

Fox, Arthur. **The Newfoundland Constabulary**. St. John's 1971. 351.74 F83 (Nfld Room)

Great Britain. An Act to Regulate the Rebuilding of the Town of Saint John's in Newfoundland, and for Indemnifying Persons Giving up Ground for that Purpose: **15th July 1820**. London 1820. 346.045 G79 Folder (Nfld Room)

Harbour Grace Tourism. **The Harbour Grace Volunteer Fire Brigade: 175 Years of Service and Dedication, 1830-2005**. Harbour Grace, NL 2005. 363.37 H21 (Nfld Room)

Harvey, Moses. **The Great Fire in St. John's, Newfoundland, July 8, 1892**. Boston 1892. 971.8 G79 Folder (Vault) Harvey, Moses. The Great Fire in St. John's, Newfoundland, July 8, 1892. St. John's 1992. 971.8 G79 (Nfld Room)

Hyslop, Bob. Journeys Through Time: Clarenville, Hub of the East Coast. Clarenville 2002. 971.8 H99 (Nfld Room)

A Judicial Inquiry into a Fire Which Occurred on April 28th, 1978 at an Apartment Occupied by Dr. Tom Farrell and Located in Elizabeth Towers, Elizabeth Ave., St. John's. St. John's 1981. 363.37 J89 Folder (Nfld Room)

Kent, W.J. A Directory Containing Names and Present Addresses of Professional Men, Merchants and Shopkeepers, Burnt Out by the General Conflagration of July 8th, **1892**. Newfoundland 1892. 971.8 K41 Folder (Nfld Room)

Looker, Janet. Disaster Canada. Toronto 2000. 971 L87 (Nfld Room)

McGrath, Darrin Michael. Last Dance: the Knights of Columbus Fire. St. John's 2002. 971.8 M17 (Nfld Room)

Newfoundland Board of Fire Underwriters. Report on the City of St. John's, Newfoundland. St. John's 1951. 363.37 N45 Folder (Nfld Room)

Newfoundland Commission of Enguiry into Release and Publication of Police Reports into a Fire at Elizabeth Towers, St. John's. First Report: Public Enguiry into Release and Publication of Police Reports into Fire at Elizabeth Towers, St. John's. St. John's 1979.

363.37 N45 (Nfld Room)

Newfoundland Commission of Enguiry into the Chafe's Nursing Home Fire. **Report of** the Commission of Enguiry into the Chafe's Nursing Home Fire. Dec.26. 1976 and into the Safety Standards and Quality of Care in Homes for Special Care and Welfare Institutions in the Province of Newfoundland. St. John's 1978. 362.61 N45 (Nfld Room)

O'Neill, Paul. The Oldest City: the Story of St. John's, Newfoundland. Portugal Cove-St. Philip's, NL 2003. 971.8 ON2 (Nfld Room)

Prowse, D. W. A History of Newfoundland from the English. Colonial and Foreign **Records**. London 1895 & Portugal Cove, NL 2002. 971.8 P94 (Nfld Room)

Rasky, Frank. Great Canadian Disasters. Toronto 1961. 361 Ř18 (Vault)

St. John's Fire Relief Committee. Report of the Saint John's Fire Relief Committee: Fire of July 8. 1892. St. John's 1894. 971.8 SA2 (Nfld Room)

St. John's Police Fire Department. Rules and Regulations for the Government of the Police Fire Department of the City of Saint John's, Newfoundland. St. John's 1895.

352.3 SA2 (Vault - Rare Books Cabinet)

Tocque, Philip. Kaleidoscope Echoes: Being Historical, Philosophical, Scientific and Theological Sketches from the Miscellaneous Writings of the Rev. Philip Tocque. Toronto 1895. 819.4 T56 (Nfld Room)

Worcester, Noah. Monument of a Beneficent Mission from Boston to St. John's as an Appendix to Volume I of the Friend of Peace. Boston 1818. 971.8 W89 Folder (Nfld Room)

PERIODICAL ARTICLES

'Another calamitous and distressing fire'. Annual Register 59, November 1817: 121-122.

905 AN7 (Reference - Basement)

Baker, Melvin. 'The Great St. John's fire of 1846'. Newfoundland Quarterly 79(1), Summer 1983: 31-34.

Baker, Melvin. 'The St. John's fire of July 8, 1892: the politics of rebuilding, 1892-1893'. Newfoundland Quarterly 79(3), Winter 1984: 25-30.

Baker, Melvin. 'Voluntarism and the fire service in nineteenth century St. John's, Newfoundland'. Newfoundland Quarterly 78(1 & 2), March-June/Spring-Summer 1982: 24-28.

Baker, Melvin & Peggy March. 'Port Union fire of 1945'. Newfoundland Quarterly 91(2). Summer/Fall 1997: 9-11.

'Black catastrophe' (forest fires in Nfld, 1961). **Time** (Canada) 78(7), 18 August 1961: 10.

Bright, Arthur H. 'Looking backward' (fire of 1892). Newfoundland Quarterly 57(2), June 1958: 21-22.

Brown, Cassie. 'Flaming fury: a story based on the St. John's fire of 1892' (in 5 parts). St. John's Woman August 1962: [42-48]; September 1962: [30-35]; October 1962: [38-43]; November 1962: [31-36]; December 1962: [41-46].

Burke, Frank J. 'The day school ended' (Holy Cross School fire, St. John's). **Newfoundland Lifestyle** 9(2), April/May 1991: 50-51.

'The Burning of St. John's, Newfoundland'. **Harper's Weekly** 36, July 23, 1892: 703. (Vertical File)

'The Burning of the K of C hostel, with a loss of ninety-nine lives, December 12, 1942' (poem). **New-Land Magazine** 40, Autumn 1981: 57-61.

Candow, James E. 'The British Garrison's contribution to firefighting in St. John's, 1824-1862'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 87(3), Summer/Fall 1992: 25-32.

Connolly, R.J. 'Achievement unequalled: Cathedral of the Immaculate Conception, Harbour Grace, destroyed by fire, September 2, 1889'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 45(4), March 1946: 19-20.

Davis, May. 'Notes from early Harbour Grace history' (fire of 1832). **Newfoundland Quarterly** 59(1), March 1960: 20-21.

'The Day St. John's was burned' (1892). **Newfoundland Record** 1(3 i.e. 4), June-July 1962: 10-12.

'Destructive fire in Newfoundland'. **Annual Register** 59, November 1817: 120-121. 905 AN7 (Reference - Basement)

'The Duggan story' (K. of C. Hostel fire, 1942). **St. John's Woman** January 1963: [2-11].

[Fire at Muddy Bay school, Labrador: reminiscences of D. Fequet, C. Hopkins, F. Pye & M. Loder]. **Them Days** 5(1), 1979: 31, 34-40.

'Fire at Newfoundland, St. John's, N.B. [i.e. Newfoundland]'. **Annual Register** 59, June 1817: 52-53. 905 AN7 (Reference - Basement)

'Fire fighting and prevention'. **Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador** (v. 2). St. John's 1984: 92-99. 971.8 EN1 (Nfld Room)

'Fires'. **Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador** (v. 2). St. John's 1984: 104-115. 971.8 EN1 (Nfld Room)

Fiteni, Sandy. 'Memories of a fireman's daughter' (Corner Brook). **Downhomer** 12(5), October 1999: 88-89.

Grady, Rex. "With unfeigned regret": New Brunswick's response to the great St. John's fire of 1846'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 88(4), Summer 1994: 51-54.

Gray, Sharon & Susan Hall. 'Why are so many houses in St. John's firetraps?' **Alternate Press** 2(2), April 1972: 3-8.

'The great fire in the city of St. John's, Newfoundland'. **Illustrated London News** July 30, 1892: 133. (Vertical File)

'Harbour Grace: history' (fires). **Decks Awash** 11(2), November-December 1982: 10-12.

Harrington, Michael F. 'Flaming history'. **Book of Newfoundland** (v. 1). St. John's 1937: 126-132. 917.18 SM1 (Nfld Room)

Harrington, Michael F. 'The St. John's fire of '92'. Atlantic Advocate 52(11), July 1962: 67-71.

Hayward, F.R. 'Fire in our forests' (Hall's Bay fire, 1951). **Atlantic Guardian** 9(5), May 1952: 2-3.

Jarvis, Dale. 'The ghostly fire of Tanrahan's town'. **Downhomer** 11(10), March 1999: 62.

Jones, J. 'The K. of C. Hostel disaster' (poem). **Newfoundland Stories and Ballads** 10(1), Summer-Autumn 1963: 45-46.

Jupp, Dorothy M. 'Ordeal by fire' (Mary's Harbour, 1945). **Newfoundland Quarterly** 59(4), Winter 1960:43-44.

Kent, W.J. 'The great fire of '92'. **Book of Newfoundland** (v. 5). St. John's 1975: 102-106.

917.18 SM1 (Nfld Room)

Locke, Jackey. 'Rising above the ashes: Leading Tickles residents rebuild their strength and a new church'. **Downhomer** 15(8), January 2003: 56-57.

McGrath, Darrin. 'Heroes of the night: two eyewitnesses remember the Knights of Columbus fire 60 years later'. **Downhomer** 15(7), December 2002: 20-23.

Mednis, Robert J. 'Forest fires on Fogo Island'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 74(2), Summer 1978: 24-26.

Morris, Don. 'Fire in Newfoundland'. **Atlantic Advocate** 52(1), September 1961: 17-22.

Moyles, R. Gordon. 'Fire, frost and famine: St. John's in 1817'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 67(3), June 1970: 9-10.

'Nain fire, 1921' (reminiscences of M. Martin & J. Solomon). Them Days 3(4), 1978: 48-57.

O'Dea, Shane. 'Untouched by the fire of 1892: downtown still holds some structures built before the mid-nineteenth century'. **Trident** 10 (Downtown special), March 1975: 3.

O'Mara, John F. 'Rennie's Mill' (St. John's fires of 1862 & 1920). **Newfoundland Quarterly** 92(2), Fall 1998: 17-20.

Paddon, Harry L. 'Fire Destroys Emily Beaver Chamberlain Memorial Hospital'. **Among the Deep Sea Fishers** 22(1), April 1924: 3-4.

Poole, George. 'Battle Harbour burning!'. Them Days 20(1), Fall 1994: 11-16.

Power, Gregory J. 'The disaster at Mount Cashel, Wednesday 14th April 1926' (poem). **Adelphian** 19(6), June 1926: 14. 373 SA2 Folder (Vault)

Prowse, D.W. 'The St. John's fire of 1892'. **Newfoundland Quarterly** 61(2), Summer 1962: 7-10.

Serafino, Allan. 'The Jubilee Methodist Church fire (Wednesday, July 15, 1942)' (poem). **Newfoundland Quarterly** 89(1), Fall 1994: 39.

'The St. John's fire of 1819'. Newfoundland Ancestor 7(1), Spring/March 1991: 12-14.

'St. John's, Newfoundland: a very alarming fire broke out here about a fortnight since'. **Annual Register** 58, 1816: 32-33. 905 AN7 (Reference - Basement)

'U.S. counterintelligence investigated K of C fire'. **Downhomer** 10(7), December 1997: 102-103.

Wakeham, P.J. 'The city that refused to die: St. John's and five major fires'. **Atlantic Advocate** 57(11), July 1967: 57-71.

Wakeham, P.J. 'The story of the great conflagurations [sic] in St. John's from 1816 to 1942'. **New-Land Magazine** 31, Spring-Summer 1977: 73-99.

NEWSPAPER ARTICLES

'\$1 Million damage in Goulds blaze'. Evening Telegram, 24 October 1980, p. 1.

'3 Warehouses, restaurant lost: damage \$255,000 in fire at Clarenville'. **Evening Telegram**, 22 September 1955, p. 3.

'33 Persons met death in nursing home holocaust: all victims have now been identified, 10 others escape'. **Daily News**, 11 February 1948, p. 3, 7.

'34 Persons perish in fire: early morning fire in the Hull Nursing Home traps 34 inmates who perish in the conflagration'. **Evening Telegram**, 10 February 1948, p. 1.

'44 Servicemen fire victims laid to rest'. Daily News, 16 December 1942, p. 3, 5.

'100 People perish in K. of C. Hostel fire with injured estimated at over 100'. **Evening Telegram**, 14 December 1942, p. 1, 3.

'1,000 Canadian troops battle Nfld. forest fires'. Daily News, 28 August 1961, p. 1, 3.

'9,000 Left homeless when maniac fire hit capital' (St. John's fire of 1892). **Evening Telegram**, 7 July 1961, p. 4.

'\$50,000 Fire at Lewisporte'. **Daily News**, 1 February 1949, p. 3.

(\$60,000 Fire sweeps Broadway store'. Western Star, 16 February 1957, p. 1.

'\$80,000 Fire at Stephenville follows floods, power blackout'. **Western Star**, 25 January 1957, p. 3.

'100,000 Dollar fire guts business houses'. Daily News, 5 March 1959, p. 3.

'An act to amend the acts relating to the rebuilding of St. John's and to its municipal affairs'. **Evening Telegram**, 1 September, 1892, p. 3.

'An act to regulate the re-building of the town of St. John's... passed 4th August 1846'. **Supplement to the Royal Gazette**, 18 August 1846, p. 1-3.

'All Goulds fire victims identified'. Evening Telegram, 4 January 1977, p. 2.

'Arson considered as fire destroys Regina High School: Kingdom Hall extensively damaged'. **Western Star**, 8 August 1983, p. 1.

'Awful and destructive fire'. Newfoundlander, 18 June 1846, p. 1-2.

'Awful conflagration!' **Royal Gazette and Newfoundland Advertiser**, 23 June 1846, p.1-2.

'Awful conflagration!' Royal Gazette Extraordinary, 15 June 1846, p. 1-2.

Bierworth, Sandy. 'Suspicious blaze levels Goulds school'. **Telegram**, 12 August 2003, p. A1-A2.

'Blaze destroys Broadway building'. Western Star, 14 March 1977, p. 1, 9.

Bowman, Bill. 'The Harbour Grace fire: the anniversary that nobody celebrates'. **Compass**, 16 August 1994, Section A, p. 8-9.

Bown, Addison. 'Newspaper history of Bell Island: town square destroyed' (fire of 1937). **Daily News**, 29 March 1960, p. 2.

Bown, Addison. 'The story of the 20s: the year Mount Cashel burned'. **Monitor**, November 1970, p. 9.

'Business section of Harbour Grace razed to ground by fire yesterday'. **Evening Telegram**, 18 August 1944, p. 3.

'Capitol Theatre wiped out in early morning blaze: firemen succeed in saving rest Total Abstinence Hall'. **Daily News**, 26 October 1946, p. 3.

'Cause unknown in \$250,000 fire at S'ville Crossing: eight buildings destroyed in main business section'. **Western Star**, 26 August 1957, p. 1, 3.

'Coombs store destroyed as fire threatens area'. Western Star, 16 January 1956, p. 3.

'Corner Brook public school is razed'. Daily News, 7 June 1943, p. 3.

'Deanery of Avalon West presents brief to judicial inquiry' (Chafe's Nursing Home). **Newfoundland Churchman**, May 1977, p. 8.

'Destructive fire at Corner Brook: West Haven Hotel, furniture store, home destroyed'. **Daily News**, 4 June 1955, p. 3.

'Devastation for miles, blackened waste remains' (Southern Labrador). **Evening Telegram**, 30 July 1959, p. 3, 11.

'The disaster of 1817: off-beat history'. Evening Telegram, 11 September 1957, p. 4.

'Dunn's River - Swift Current fire spreading: now covers nearly 1,000 square miles and only 35 miles from Bonavista fire'. **Daily News**, 31 August 1961, p. 3.

'Eight children die in tragic fire: blaze destroys home after mystery blast rocks area'. **Western Star**, 25 April 1956, p. 1, 3.

'Findings of inquiry into tragedy at Hull Nursing Home'. **Daily News**, 24 April 1948, p. 2, 18-19.

Finn, Maurice & Cal Holloway. '1,200 acres of desolation replace forest-clad ridge'. **Evening Telegram**, 26 June 1961, p. 2, 9.

'Fire at Carbonear destroys two stores'. **Daily News**, 15 April 1961, p. 3.

'Fire destroys C.N.R. Building: wipes out Express, Accounts Offices'. **Daily News**, 27 January 1958, p. 3.

'Fire destroys Curling church'. Western Star, 5 July 1979, p. 1, 9.

'Fire destroys Eastern Oil Co., damages 3 other firms'. **Evening Telegram**, 1 March 1948, p. 2.

'Fire destroys Fortune business premises: \$200,000 damage to Dixon's Ltd.' **Daily News**, 17 April 1957, p. 3.

'Fire guts city core' (Harvey Road fire). Evening Telegram, 22 December 1992, p. 1.

'Fire takes its toll' (Paradise River, Labrador). **Newfoundland Churchman,** November 1985, p. 18.

'Fire wipes out business section, Baie Verte fire loss is \$300,000'. **Western Star**, 12 September 1960, p. 1, 3.

'Forest fire destroys 8 buildings at Baie Verte'. Daily News, 12 September 1960, p. 3.

'Forest fire situation still remains serious: CNR coaster and other ships stand by in Hare Bay region'. **Daily News**, 26 June 1961, p. 3.

'Forest fires devastating, heavy loss on Burlington'. **Evening Telegram**, 11 August 1959, p. 3.

Forward, R. M. 'The old days in Freshwater Valley: eye-witness account of the fire of 1892'. **Daily News**, 21 October 1955, p. 9, 16.

'Four persons die in fire at Harbour Grace: Pike's Hotel a total loss'. **Daily News**, 28 March 1962, p. 3.

'Fourth fire occurs in Broadway district in as many nights'. **Western Star**, 16 August 1955, p. 3.

'Garnish evacuated: situation grim, 38 fires'. Daily News, 2 September 1960, p. 3.

'Great fire'. Evening Telegram, 1 September 1892, p. 2.

'Half million dollar fire destroys Water St. block'. Daily News, 1 March 1948, p. 3, 5, 7.

'Harbour Grace historical notes: great fires'. Daily News, 19 April 1956, p. 13.

'Harbour Grace Volunteer Fire Brigade 1860-1960'. **Daily News**, 8 September 1960, p. 8-9.

Harrington, Michael. 'The burning of St. John's, 1846'. **Evening Telegram**, 8 June 1987, p. 6.

Harrington, Michael. 'City in flames: great fire levels capital'. **Evening Telegram**, 5 July 1992, p. 12.

Harrington, Michael. 'Knights of Columbus Hostel fire cruellest blaze of all'. **Evening Telegram**, 5 July 1992, p. 13.

Harrington, Michael. 'Plans to rebuild after great fire leave legacy for today'. **Evening Telegram**, 5 July 1992, p. 12.

'Hawkes Bay fire is \$70,000 loss'. Western Star, 16 February 1957, p. 3.

Hebbard, Gary. 'CLB Armoury will rise again, spokesman vows'. **Evening Telegram**, 23 December 1992, p. 7.

Hebbard, Gary. 'Dousing the flames'. Evening Telegram, 9 July 1995, p. 13-14.

Hebbard, Gary. 'Unforgettable night of fire and death: retired constable recalls blaze that claimed 99 lives'. **Evening Telegram**, 13 December 1992, p. 11.

'Heroism displayed in K. of C. Hostel fire'. Evening Telegram, 19 March 1943, p. 3, 5.

'Herring factory is destroyed by fire: waterfront business at Curling razed to ground in \$50,000 blaze'. **Western Star**, 6 May 1949, p. 1.

Hilliard, Will. 'Blaze guts downtown homes'. Telegram, 27 May 2002, p. A1-A2.

Hilliard, Will. 'Centre-city blaze destroys row houses'. **Telegram**, 12 February 2002, p. A1-A2.

'Historic Cochrane goes up in flames'. Evening Telegram, 21 March 1985, p. 1.

'Historical records of Harbour Grace' (fire of 1832). **Daily News**, 30 August 1957, p. 2; 9 September 1957, p. 7; 13 September 1957, p. 12.

'Hr. Grace news, Hr. Grace history' (fire of 1944). Daily News, 24 August 1956, p. 14.

'Judgement in fire case: Eastern Oil vs Best Co.' Daily News, 6 January 1960, p. 2, 7.

Kennedy, William. 'I'll tell you about our old fire brigade' (Hr. Grace). **Evening Telegram**, 10 September 1960, p. 21-22.

Kirby, Ed. '45 firemen battle school blaze: 730 pupils without classrooms' (Mary Queen of Peace). **Evening Telegram**, 25 October 1982, p. 3.

'Lives lost in spectacular fire at Botwood: huge AND Co. and Buchans Mining Co. sheds, pier, four houses, fire engine razed'. **Daily News**, 18 August 1961, p. 3.

Malone, G. B. 'Out of the ashes: insights into the devastation of the great fire of 1892 are revealed in the *Royal Gazette'*. **Telegram**, 8 July 1999, p. 11.

'Mammy's Bakery is destroyed by \$100,000 blaze'. Daily News, 10 January 1946, p. 3.

'Many homeless as forest fire threatens St. John's: hundreds flee from fires in other areas'. **Daily News**, 24 June 1961, p. 1, 2, 3.

McCurdy, Earle. 'Boxing Day fire inquiry: Judge given broad power to conduct his investigation'. **Evening Telegram**, 6 January 1977, p. 3.

'Moravian Mission at Makkovik wiped out by fire'. Daily News, 2 February 1948, p. 3.

Morris, Don. '\$100,000 blaze levels Admiralty Building: demolition came a little too early'. **Evening Telegram**, 14 February 1962, p. 3.

Morris, Don. 'Mike Codner recalls the great fire of 1892'. **Evening Telegram**, 20 June 1958, p. 13, 22.

Morris, Don. 'The voice of Don' (report of grand jury at Hr. Grace in 1822). **Evening Telegram**, 13 November 1961, p. 23.

Morris, Don. 'The voice of Don' (St. John's fire of 1816). **Evening Telegram**, 16 October 1961, p. 15.

Mullowney, Tara Bradbury. 'Heated moments: memories of fires fought are still fresh for 81-year-old former chief' (Gus Gosse). **Telegram**, 2 April 2006, p. A1, A3.

Murphy, John. 'Blaze destroys St. Pat's Hall: firefighters try to prevent conflagration from spreading to nearby houses'. **Telegram**, 18 May 2003, p. A1-A2.

'New fires rage, try to save timber: new fires threat to two towns' (Port Hope Simpson & Charlottetown). **Evening Telegram**, 24 July 1959, p. 1, 3.

'Not new, forest fire regulations date to 1610'. Western Star, 15 December 1961, p. 2.

'Old Perlican - Lower Island Cove fires: whole tip of peninsula burns'. **Daily News**, 15 September 1960, p. 3.

O'Neill, Paul. 'Around and about' (K. of C. Hostel fire, 1942). **Monitor**, August 1980, p. 24.

'Over 341,740 acres burnt in Indian Bay area: great danger, and little can be done'. **Daily News**, 10 August 1961, p. 3.

'Parish (Petty Harbour) holds requiem for fire victims' (Chafe Nursing Home). **Newfoundland Churchman,** February 1977, p. 2.

Parsons, Robert C. 'Up in flames: a war veteran from Ontario describes the night of Dec. 12, 1942'. **Telegram**, 9 December 2001, p. B1.

'Planes, hundreds of men, help battle savage forest fires: Bay Bulls fire is described as major'. **Daily News**, 4 August 1961, p. 3.

'Premier launches forest fire fund to aid families who have been burnt out'. **Daily News**, 27 June 1961, p. 3.

'Racing fire near two Fortune Bay communities: Terrenceville, Grand Le Pierre empty'. **Evening Telegram**, 7 September 1961, p. 3.

'Rains stall fires as train stands by: Gambo waiting for evacuation'. **Evening Telegram**, 27 June 1961, p. 3.

'Report on K. of C. Hostel fire'. **Evening Telegram**, 23 February 1943, p. 2-3, 6 & 24 February 1943, p. 2-4.

Riggs, Bert. 'A night to remember: St. John's began burying the dead of the Knights of Columbus Hostel fire 56 years ago today'. **Telegram**, 15 December 1998, p. 9.

Riggs, Bert. 'A tragic fire that claimed 33 lives: a judicial inquiry found the Hull nursing home was a tragedy waiting to happen'. **Telegram**, 10 February 2003, p. A7.

Roberts, Terry & Michael Connors. 'Firefighters save downtown block'. **Telegram**, 21 January 2003, p. A1-A2.

Ryan-Lush, Geraldine. 'A real-life Private Ryan: at the horrendous Knights of Columbus fire of 1942, a now-forgotten hero saved the lives of many others'. **Telegram**, 11 December 1998, p. 11.

'Settlements in danger - residents out: invalids taken to Gander' (Indian Bay). **Daily News**, 9 August 1961, p. 3.

'Seventy thousand dollar fire occurs at Badger's Quay'. **Daily News**, 21 March 1949, p. 3.

Shears, Dudley. 'Minutes count in getting to a fire when hazard is high'. **Western Star**, 21 May 1960, p. 10, 12.

Sparkes, Paul. '12-14 Buildings burnt in raging Brownsdale fire: very serious, and smoke is everywhere'. **Daily News**, 3 August 1961, p. 3.

'Spectacular fire at Bay de Verde: residents forced abandon homes in night attire'. **Daily News**, 20 June 1955, p. 3.

'Spectacular fire destroys 450-foot CNR freight shed: damaged pier poses problem for harbour development plan'. **Daily News**, 9 July 1959, p. 3, 5.

'St. John's Fire Department 1895-1985: 90th anniversary, July 8'. **Evening Telegram**, 8 July 1985, p. 1A-16A.

'State of emergency proclaimed: army to help fight forest fires'. **Daily News**, 25 August 1961, p. 1, 3, 5.

'Stark tragedy numbs city when nearly one hundred people perish in blazing inferno as K. of C. Hostel is razed to the ground'. **Daily News**, 14 December 1942, p. 2, 3, 5.

Stokes Sullivan, Deana. 'Buildings destroyed: firefighters keep close watch on hot spots'. **Telegram**, 29 April 2001, p. 1-2.

Stokes Sullivan, Deana. 'Historic display commemorates 1892 great fire'. **Evening Telegram**, 7 July 1992, p. 13.

Sullivan, J. J. 'Anniversary of the 1892 fire'. Daily News, 9 July 1956, p. 3.

'Supplementary report K. of C. Hut fire: many courageous acts of heroism despite rapid spread of fire'. **Daily News**, 19 March 1943, p. 5.

Tocque, Philip. 'The great fires at St. John's: dates back to 1816'. **Evening Telegram**, 3 September 1892, p. 2.

'Troops fly to Grand Le Pierre fire'. Daily News, 30 August 1961, p. 1, 3, 12.

'Two Buchans stores lost in early morning blaze'. **Evening Telegram**, 20 January 1956, p. 3.

'Two major fires cause up to \$300,000 damage' (Corner Brook). **Western Star**, 23 January 1961, p. 3.

'Two near tragedies occurred early on Saturday morning: 11 boarders flee from burning hotel at Grand Falls; family escapes burning homestead at Gaskiers'. **Daily News**, 2 February 1948, p. 3.

Vaughan-Jackson, Mark. 'After the fire: determination to rebuild: damage assessment still being tallied'. **Evening Telegram**, 23 December 1992, p. 6.

Vaughan-Jackson, Mark. 'Fire downtown'. Telegram, 28 June 2002, p. A1-A2.

Walsh, Len & Tom Quilliam. 'Explosion, fire rip newsprint vessel, wipe out Botwood harbor setup: 3 die'. **Western Star**, 18 August 1961, p. 1.

'Walsh's bakery is destroyed by fire'. **Daily News**, 12 January 1956, p. 1.

Warren, Ted. 'K of C fire held vet captive'. Evening Telegram, 11 June 1995, p. 5.

Westcott, Craig, Craig Jackson & Jean Edwards Stacey. 'Inferno forces 500 people from homes: CLB landmark, businesses destroyed, damage in millions'. **Evening Telegram**, 22 December 1992, p. 19-20.

Whiffen, Glen. 'Family left with only memories: everything they own destroyed in downtown blaze'. **Evening Telegram**, 23 December 1992, p. 1.

PHOTOGRAPHS

Buildings in Harbour Grace Destroyed by Fire / French family photographs; photographer, M.J. Fraize. A1383, A1384, A1385 - John Caines Collection

F.E. Best's Premises, Waldegrave Street, St. John's (after 1961 fire). C94 - Kenny Collection

Fire Trucks at Central Fire Station, St. John's. A163 - Kenny Collection

Knights of Columbus Fire in Progress, Saturday, December 12, 1942. (Copy of photograph in *Evening Telegram*, Monday, December 14, 1942) C269 - Kenny Collection

No. 1 Motor Fire Truck - Central Station, St. John's. B17, C247 - Kenny Collection

No. 2 Motor Fire Truck - Western Station, St. John's. B16 - Kenny Collection

Pumper and Aerial Ladder Truck at Central Station, St. John's. 1927. C248, C249 - Kenny Collection

St. Andrew's Presbyterian Church (after 1892 fire). A198 - Rev. C.J.G. Stobie Collection

St. John's in Ruins After Fire (possibly1892 fire). B26 - Kenny Collection

View of St. John's East End (after 1892 fire). A156 - Kenny Collection

West End Fire Hall, Bambrick Street and New Gower Street, St. John's. 1937. C246 - Kenny Collection

POSTCARD

'Day After' Fire in St. John's (possibly 1892 fire). SJ140